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1:00:00  Marie Ellifritz, R.N presently resides at 214 Atlantic 
Ave., Buckroe Beach, Virginia.  She works as a clerk.  She was born 
on August 15, 1922.  She was 22 at the time of liberation.  During 
that time, Mrs. Ellifritz was a registered nurse.  She performed 
her duties in the 130th evacuation hospital in the Mauthausen 
Concentration Camp. 
 
1:01:49  Shortly before her arrival to her military unit, Mrs. 
Ellifritz was unaware about the camp.  She, together with 205 
enlisted men, 30 officers (and administrative personnel) and 40 
nurses, did not know where they were going.  They were only told 
that they would be working in a concentration camp (the word 
"concentration" was used).  Upon arrival, Mrs. Ellifritz saw a 
beautiful wheat field in beautiful Austria.  They were told to 
pitch hospital tents and that their patients would be brought to 
them.  They were ill-prepared for these patients.  They were not 
yet called survivors because such a vocabulary did not exist at 
that time. 
 
1:03:34  There was no entrance to the wheat field.  They pitched a 
tent-city.  They slept in the tents, bathed in steel helmets and 
used bathroom facilities that were dug for them.  There were guards 
placed around the nurses' tents because they were near the Black 
Forest.  They were unsure who would come out, friend or foe.  There 
were some Germans around because there were 1400 patients for a 400 
bed hospital and so the hospital had to be elasticized.  They were 
denied use of American equipment because evacuation hospitals were 
normally used for American combat soldiers.  They only had captured 
German supplies so they were very limited.  Although they had 
plenty of X-rays, they stopped using them after 3 days because 90% 
of the patients had T.B. and many were to weak to be moved around 
and have X-rays taken. 
 
1:05:43  The patients that Mrs. Ellifritz treated were gaunt and 
emaciated.  Many died within 3 days.  They lived only long enough 
to die in freedom.  They fought death long enough to die in 
freedom.  The nurses did what they could for them-they understood 
where they were coming from, they gave them compassion. 
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The main difference between American patients and the camp 
survivors was language barriers.  Most Americans spoke one language 
but the survivors varied.  Mrs.  Ellifritz had a Taber's dictionary 
where different ailments were written in 5 different languages.  
She took this to work with her and would point to the disease that 
she thought the patients were suffering from and they would have 5 
languages to choose from and answer her. 
 
1:07:40  These patients were not the type that the nurses were used 
to treating.  They suffered from different diseases for different 
reasons.  Various nurses reacted differently because of varying 
backgrounds and views.  Each nurse was able to contribute something 
different to the patient.  They did the best they could under the 
circumstances.  When Mrs. Ellifritz was in training in Virginia, 
she had to work 12 hour shifts.  This did not bother her but she 
had to put in extra hours while working in the evacuation hospital. 
 
1:09:20  There were many children in the camp.  There was a little 
boy that befriended her.  He called her sister and she called him 
Junior which was the name they gave to almost every child.  There 
were plenty of women in the camp, just as there were plenty of men.  
There were approximately 6,000 Russian prisoners and 4,000 French 
prisoners who were incarcerated.  A very large percentage were 
Jewish.  The term Holocaust,  before she came to the camp, meant 
nothing to her.  It was not at all publicized and there were only 
rumors.  It was certainly not to the extent that Mrs. Ellifritz 
discovered.  Reality came to her after she was married and had 
children.  This was the time that little Junior became meaningful 
to her.  He chose her as a mother figure but 22 year old girls were 
not tuned into motherhood, he was a nice kid who happened to be one 
of her patients.  When she was transferred to the Lager hospital, 
Junior would run to the picket fence and wave her off to work and 
then he would be there when she returned.  She liked him to be 
there.  One day when she got back from work, Junior was not there.  
She discovered that a lot of the patients had been put into a 
displaced persons camp.  The camp was 30 miles away but the 
Chaplain went several times per week.  Junior had sent a message 
for her to come see him.  She kept putting it off until she had to 
leave.  She doesn't know why she didn't go to see him. 
 
1:12:20  The inhumanity to man in these camps was indescribable.  
Mrs. Ellifritz doesn't understand how we let it happen.  She says 
that it needs to be kept alive.  We need to not repress it as much 
as we have forced ourselves to.  She says it is very painful to go 
back 36 years to pull out a video tape and replay it.  It is 
something that we keep pushing back.  She is a Gentile.  Once she 
did a job, she was done.  It became other people's responsibility 
to get them back to their homeland to get them back to their 
families.  She thinks however, that this type of documentation is 
a good idea to let generations know what happened. 
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1:13:47  Mrs. Ellifritz "did her bit" as far as Christianity was 
concerned.  She was a member of the Episcopal Church and she sang 
in the Junior and Senior choir when she was young.  After her 
experience, she turned away from Christianity as she knew it as a 
child.  Mrs. Ellifritz says that "your God is my God" and she could 
not believe that the "benevolent, white bearded man" that she had 
prayed to was the same God that these people had prayed to.  After 
many years, the "Lord knocked her feet out from under her."  Her 
husband was killed in Korea 12 days before the truce.  She lost her 
brother that year and her husband's best friend that year.  Life's 
traumas build up on people.  Each of is subjected to whatever 
happens to us.  She considers herself a survivor of life. 
 
1:15:13  In the Bible it says that the Jewish people would be a 
wandering nation in the wilderness.  Mrs. Ellifritz sees this as a 
wandering.  Looking back at this historically, she says that maybe 
the state of Israel would not exist today of the Holocaust hadn't 
happened.  If Israel is the result, then the lives and death of 
these people served a purpose.  Suffering had a meaning.  You can't 
pay people financially for their pain and suffering.  If it serves 
a purpose, then that is the good part of suffering and pain.  
Money, however, does not alleviate it because the person has still 
suffered the pain and has still been there. 
 
1:16:34  The survivors suffered so much from the apathy and horror 
of what happened.  She thinks that eyes are the reflection of man's 
soul.  The liberators wondered when they looked into the survivors' 
eyes if they had a soul.  Their eyes were dead to the living.  They 
would stare off into space and you didn't know where they were 
looking.  Psychologically, they departed from us from the moment 
they left to the hour they were gone.  To them this was a 
psychological reaction.  Mrs. Ellifritz says that they possibly had 
no control.  There were vitamin deficiency people.  There were 
survivors with T.B. and typhus-diseases that many Americans would 
not survive.  Trust from some of the survivors came immediately 
because they viewed them as liberators who would take them away 
from these camps.  For others, trust came after 2 or 3 days after 
the nurses and personnel had convinced them that they were 
Americans and that the survivors were liberated and free.  Many 
simply lay down and died after they were convinced of freedom just 
so they would not die as prisoners. 
 
1:18:38  Mrs. Ellifritz has written an article titled All I Have is 
a Picture.  She is still hoping to find Junior. 
.END. 
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